The Revolutionary Guards and the International Drug Trade

Sami Kronenfeld and Yoel Guzansky

The Revolutionary Guards are significantly involved in the international drug trade, both directly and through proxies. This involvement provides the organization with access to sources of financing that bypass international sanctions, as well as to sophisticated operational platforms that support its subversive efforts aimed at the West. For Iran's enemies, and especially to Israel, the link between a global, sophisticated, and determined organization as the Revolutionary Guards and the world of organized crime is a phenomenon that is, in the absence of appropriate attention and response, liable to have significant strategic ramifications. This essay seeks to demonstrate the link between the Iranian Revolutionary Guards and the international drug trade as one development within the growing terrorism-crime spectrum. The Western discussion on security has not given a great deal of attention to this connection as it relates to the Iranian threat, but evidence and developments of recent years invite an in-depth analysis of the phenomenon and its ramifications. This essay suggests that the link between the Revolutionary Guards and the international drug trade contains not only challenges but also opportunities for Western countries and their allies.

Keywords: Revolutionary Guards; Iran; drug trade; terrorism; Hizbollah

The 2013 annual Worldwide Threat Assessment Report produced by the Office of the Director of National Intelligence (ODNI) rated terrorism and transnational organized crime as the second most severe threat to the United States security. Second to cyber threats, terrorism and transnational

Sami Kronenfeld is an intern in the Cyber Warfare Program at INSS. Yoel Guzansky is a research fellow at INSS.

organized crime by passed the unconventional weapons proliferation threat. 1

ODNI's decision to link terrorism and organized crime together indicates that Western decision makers realize these two worlds are colliding, and present Western interests with a profoundly dangerous challenge.² This essay seeks to demonstrate the link between the Iranian Revolutionary Guards and the international drug trade as one development within the growing terrorism-crime spectrum. The Western discussion on security has not given a great deal of attention to this connection as it relates to the Iranian threat, but evidence and developments of recent years invite an in-depth analysis of the phenomenon and its ramifications. This essay suggests that the link between the Revolutionary Guards and the international drug trade contains not only challenges but also opportunities for Western countries and their allies.

Terrorism and Organized Crime

Extensive, systematic interactions between terrorist organizations and organized crime began in the 1980s, when organizations with political agendas forced their patronage on the drug industry and imposed "taxes" on producers and smugglers of the growing Afghani drug industry. In other locations, such as Latin America, terrorist and criminal organizations joined forces to achieve common goals. Still, despite the friction between political terrorist organizations and criminal organizations, a clear separation between the two was maintained until the early 1990s. While terrorist organizations participated in organized crime solely to finance their political and ideological activities, crime organizations were motivated by the possibility of economic gain, using violence and terrorism as a tactic to ensure the flow of income and the neutralization of both competition and law enforcement.³

This dichotomy grew less distinct after the dissolution of the Soviet bloc, which fundamentally changed the international system. New pressures and opportunities for the different players were created through the formation of an open, global economic system, the increase of freedom of travel and trade, the great access to advanced technologies, the expansion of immigrant communities, the weakening of many states, and the many civil wars that broke. Within this new environment, international crime syndicates flourished and built cross-border networks that produced

vast amounts of money and created an extensive global black market, which replaced the funding many terrorist organizations received from sponsoring states during the Cold War. In the 1990s, some of these terrorist organizations started assimilating into the thriving international criminal system by participating in criminal activities, such as the drug trade, smuggling, and credit fraud. This trend led the worlds of terrorism and crime to adopt one another's behavioral patterns and organizational characteristics, blurring the lines between the players.⁴

The events of 9/11 and the war on terrorism gave significant impetus to the involvement of terrorist organizations in organized crime. As sources of funding that were previously available (like supporting nations, "charity" funds, and private donations) were now the main target for international intelligence and law enforcement agencies, terrorist organizations were forced to increase their reliance on the black capital generated by international crime, which escalated the global battle on terrorism. Similarly, the growing international pressure on the operational and logistical infrastructures of terrorist organizations made many of them resort to tactics that were traditionally associated with organized crime⁵ and allowed for covert cross-border activity.⁶

These developments have made many researchers in recent years reject the dichotomous view of terrorism and organized crime as separate spheres, and instead opt to view the two as part of a large spectrum of interactions, organizational structures, and methods. Makarenko describes the link between political terrorism and organized crime as a single axis comprises the various players that progress according to developments in their goals and operational tactics. This axis includes phenomena such as alliances between terrorist and criminal organizations that further specific interests, the appropriation of criminal tactics by terrorist organizations and the creation of organic criminal mechanisms within them, the founding of hybrid entities that unify terrorism and organized crime tactics to advance political goals and to maximize profits (coalescence), and the transition of some organizations from one type of activity to another (transformation).⁷

Terrorist organizations are deeply involved in a wide gamut of criminal activities, such as blood diamonds and vehicle theft. Still, the international drug industry, the initial locus of the terrorism-crime connection, remains the most common crime of terrorist organizations. The term "narcoterrorism" was coined by Peruvian president Fernando Belaúnde Terry

in 1993 to describe the drug cartels' usage of terrorist tactics, and has since served as a code name for the tight relationships between terrorist organizations and the global drug industry. According to the American Drug Enforcement Agency (DEA), 19 of the 49 organizations on the State Department's list of terrorist organizations and some 60 percent of terrorist organizations around the world are linked to the international drug market. Among the prominent organizations on this list are the Afghani Taliban, al Qaeda, the Colombian FARC, 9 and Hizbollah. 10

A major motivating factor for terrorist organizations to take part in the drug industry is its tremendous potential for profit, which stems from the industry's enormous consumer base worldwide. According to assessments made by the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), the international drug market is worth some \$320 billion annually. The potential for such high profits, along with the relatively simple processes of drug production, commerce, and sales makes this industry an effective and accessible source of income for terrorist organizations. In addition, working with organizations that control international smuggling allows for terrorist organizations to have easy access to operations that enhance their capacity to carry out complex, cross-border acts, such as document forgery, human trafficking, customs schemes, and money laundering.

The Revolutionary Guards and International Drug Trade Connection

Established in 1979 by Ayatollah Khomeini, the Revolutionary Guards have grown beyond their basic security function to become a political, social, and economic corporation with a foothold in every aspect of Iranian political and social life. The organization is the most robust economic body in the country, possessing holdings in a wide range of industries, such as security, energy, construction, and communications, and many of its former members currently hold senior political and bureaucratic positions. At the state security level, the institution is a major advocate of Iranian interests in the Middle East and around the world, focusing particularly on Iran's desire for regional hegemony and the ouster of Western influence from the Middle East. In this context, the Revolutionary Guards are active on two major complementary levels. First, the organization leads the efforts to export the Iranian Islamic Revolution, seeking to expand the republic's political, ideological, and religious influences in the Middle

East, Central Asia, Africa, and Latin America. Secondly, the Revolutionary Guards continuously exert efforts to undermine the influence of the United States in the Middle East by harming the superpower's regional interests and its allies. Given that Iran is militarily inferior to the United States, the Revolutionary Guards make extensive global use of asymmetrical strategies in their struggle against the West and its allies, preferring tactics of subversion and terrorism.¹⁷

Within the ranks of the Revolutionary Guards, the al-Quds Force is in charge of exporting the Islamic Revolution and organizing terrorist and subversive activity against Iran's enemies. Established in 1990, this elite unit uses terrorist methods, provides operational, logistical, and training support to revolutionary and anti-American groups, and penetrates Shiite and various other Muslim populations to create civilian and political infrastructures that support Iran's agenda. The Al-Quds Force utilizes proxies as a way to disguise Iran's involvement in acts of cross-border terrorism. The force's most prominent ally is the Lebanese Hizbollah, which was established with the assistance of the Revolutionary Guards. ¹⁸

The Revolutionary Guards are a part of the Iranian establishment, as opposed to other players along the terrorism-crime axis that are considered non-state actors. Nevertheless, the organization's extensive direct and indirect involvement in international terrorism creates extensive similarity between its needs and methods and those of non-state terrorist organizations. Similar to these non-state actors, the Revolutionary Guards, using the great wealth afforded by the international drug trade, try to gain operational and logistical capabilities that will enhance their ability for terror and subversion in enemy territory. These factors have led the Revolutionary Guards to join the trend of the merging of terrorism and crime and take part in a variety of criminal acts around the world, including the international drug trade.

The Revolutionary Guards' involvement in the international drug trade is neither trivial nor natural. Drug addiction, and especially addictions to products of poppy, is responsible for tens of thousands of Iranian deaths per year²¹ and has inflicted much damage on Iranian society, which has one of the world's highest rates of opium and heroin usage (2.26 percent of the population aged 15-64, the third highest rate after the United States and Afghanistan).²² The vast scope of the Iranian drug problem has driven the government to heavily invest in the prevention of smuggling across

the eastern border of the country. Iran is traditionally considered one of the leading countries in the confiscation of heroin. ²³ The Revolutionary Guards play a significant role in Iran's war on drug smugglers, and many members of the organization have been killed in battles with drug traders in the southeastern province of Sistan va Baluchistan and in other eastern provinces. ²⁴ The Revolutionary Guards' participation in the war on drugs is prominently and proudly highlighted by the organization as a means of strengthening its domestic and international legitimacy. ²⁵ Nonetheless, alongside their efforts to battle drugs, the Revolutionary Guards also wish to harness the strategic and tactical potential of the international drug trade in order to advance their goals.

The involvement of the Revolutionary Guards and the al-Quds Force in the international drug trade provides them with strong ties to global crime organizations. These ties create operational and logistical platforms that support and enhance the ability of the Revolutionary Guards and specifically the al-Quds Force to pose a threat to their enemies' territories and populations by forging documents, smuggling goods across borders, laundering money, supporting black banking, and so on. 26 Drugs are also used by the Revolutionary Guards as weapons against Western nations and their allies, as they are destructive to society, break the nuclear family, damage youth, strengthen organized crime, cause increased violence, decrease the sense of personal safety, and exert pressure on welfare and law enforcement agencies. The state is then forced to allocate a great deal of money and manpower to combat these phenomena. According to the testimony of an Iranian defector and a former member of the Revolutionary Guards, "We were told that the drugs will destroy the sons and daughters of the West, and that we must kill them. Their lives are worth less because they are not Muslims."27

Finally, the Revolutionary Guards' involvement in the drug market also provides the organization with cash. Due to the severe international sanctions imposed on Iran, the Revolutionary Guards' involvement in the country's smuggling industry has become a major factor in the country's economy and trade, as it allows the organization to make tremendous profits by controlling border crossings and "taxing" illegal smuggling activity. In this context, the Revolutionary Guards' involvement in the international drug trade and the sponsorship of criminal organizations that are involved in it are a source of income of almost unlimited potential.

The Revolutionary Guards are involved in the international drug trade directly and through proxies. The direct involvement of the Revolutionary Guards is first and foremost exemplified by the Afghani heroin industry. Geographically, Iran is located between the poppy fields of Afghanistan and the West, which makes it the starting point of the world's major heroin trade routes, supplying the drug to Russia, Western Europe, and the United States. The UNODC estimates that some 140 tons of heroin-87 percent of the Afghani heroin trade—are transported through Iran annually.²⁹ These geostrategic conditions make the Revolutionary Guards a major player in the Afghani heroin industry and, according to American classified intelligence assessments, indicate the involvement of the al-Ouds Force in several of the drug smuggling routes going to Western markets from Iran. 30 The Revolutionary Guards maintain close contact with leading figures from the Afghani drug trade and international crime organizations in order to facilitate drug deliveries to the West. The transport of drugs is then exchanged for monetary payment or operational assistance, such as the distribution of Iranian weapons to the Taliban or other terrorist organizations that fight against the Afghani government and the NATO forces that are stationed in Afghanistan.31

In addition to cooperation with crime organizations, the Revolutionary Guards also seem to run their own autonomous apparatus for the production and distribution of heroin. Members of the organization bring tremendous quantities of raw opium from Afghanistan to Iran, which are processed into heroin and other opiates in local labs. These drugs are then transported westwards through the extensive smuggling network established by the Revolutionary Guards, which consists of large fleets of ships and planes, straw companies, and secret bank accounts.³² A report produced by the US Embassy in Azerbaijan cites senior Azeri government personnel as saying that the Revolutionary Guards are a major player in the country's heroin market. According to the report, investigations by the Azeri government discovered that members of the Revolutionary Guards are directly involved in the transportation of heroin from Afghanistan to Azerbaijan and that the production of these drugs take place in labs in Tabriz and in other Iranian cities. In Azerbaijan, this activity is seen as part of the Iranian attempt to destabilize the pro-Western Azeri government.³³ Evidence submitted by Revolutionary Guards deserters reveals that involvement in the heroin trade is a widespread phenomenon among various units of the organization.³⁴

The Revolutionary Guards also seek to advance their goals by teaming up with international drug traders from Latin America, which is an important strategic arena for Iran. A major player in this Iranian effort is the al-Quds Force. With great determination and the investment of large resources, Iran is trying to expand its web of relations with dominant regional players like Venezuela, Bolivia, and Cuba in order to create operational platforms that could cause harm to US targets and hurt US interests in case the conflict over Iran's nuclear arms program escalates.³⁵

In accordance with its traditional operational methods, much of the al-Quds Force activity in Latin America is carried out by proxies that provide it with high levels of operational capabilities while maintaining distance and the ability to deny their involvement. The main Iranian proxy has been identified by American intelligence and administration sources as Hizbollah, which maintains close links with the al-Quds Force and is the executioner of various terrorist and organized criminal activities in Latin America, such as money laundering, member recruitment and training, weapons and drug trade, document forgery, and even the acquisition of minerals and other raw materials likely to serve the Iranian nuclear arms program. It is natural that al-Quds Force relies on Hizbollah for its activities, largely due to the organizations' close relationship and shared interests, and also due to Hizbollah's operational capabilities and power in that part of the world. 36 American authorities point to Hizbollah as a major element in the Iranian threat to American national security and interests in Latin America. A central component of this assessment is Hizbollah's connection to the South American drug cartels.³⁷

Hizbollah is a richly experienced player in every aspect of the international drug trade. Since its founding, the organization has been a key player in the Lebanese drug industry, its involvement spanning to everything from growing the raw materials, through producing the drugs, to smuggling and distributing them.³⁸ Over the years, Hizbollah has expanded its involvement in the international drug trade and became active throughout the Middle East, Europe, Africa, and South America.³⁹ The organization's extensive involvement with the South American cocaine market has been exposed in recent years.⁴⁰ Hizbollah is active in operations such as the initiation and development of contacts and joint ventures with

large drug cartels in countries like Mexico and Colombia, the transporting of drugs to the United States and to other global destinations, laundering of vast amounts of money, and participation in smuggling and organized crime.

The connection between Hizbollah and the Mexican drug cartels has provided the al-Quds Force with an effective operational and logistical platform for conducting subversive activity along the American border and on US territory, as well as in carrying out strategic acts of terrorism. The Mexican drug cartels operate a smuggling apparatus along the 3,000-kilometer-long Mexican-US border. They maintain organizational infrastructures and very loyal manpower from 250 American towns and cities, and their economic means and political influence are almost unlimited.41 These capabilities allow the cartels to bypass the security features along the border and move vast amounts of drugs, weapons, people, counterfeit goods, explosives, and the like into the United States. It is not inconceivable that, if asked to do so, the cartels would allow the drug smuggling infrastructures to serve Hizbollah agents at carrying out terrorist acts on behalf of al-Quds Force. 42 According to US law enforcement and drug agencies, Hizbollah is already using the cartels' smuggling apparatus to introduce weapons, agents, and money into the United States. 43

Nevertheless, the al-Quds Force also wants to develop direct working relationships with major players in the Mexican drug market. An attempt to do precisely that was exposed in October 2011 when a plot to assassinate the Saudi Arabian ambassador to Washington came to light. Mansour Arbabsiar, an American citizen of Iranian extraction, was arrested by the FBI. The investigation revealed an attempt by al-Quds operatives to recruit the Mexican drug cartel Los Zetas⁴⁴ to carry out strategic terrorist attacks against the United States⁴⁵ and the Israeli and Saudi Arabian embassies, and to establish transportation routes to North America for Afghani heroin.⁴⁶ According to senior American sources, these attempts were made at the bidding of the highest al-Quds echelons. As a result, Gen. Qasem Soleimani, the commanding officer of al-Quds Force, was placed on the American administration's list of terrorists.⁴⁷ James Clapper, the current Director of National Intelligence of the United States, concluded that the affair is evidence of Iran's capacity to carry out an attack on American soil.⁴⁸

It is clear that the Revolutionary Guards and al-Quds Force are deeply involved in the international drug trade, which according to Michael Braun,

the former head of the DEA's operations department, provides them with a vast range of operational and tactical opportunities to advance their strategic goals around the world.⁴⁹

Implications

The Revolutionary Guards' involvement in the international drug trade should be examined in a broader context and as a part of the changing nature of asymmetrical warfare of the 21st century. In the past, the activity of the weaker side in asymmetrical confrontations was limited to relatively small territories and relied on military tactics and tools aimed primarily against the fighting forces in those territories. Current processes of globalization and technological development, however, give relatively low intensity players the ability to conduct global campaigns and the tools to harm civilian fronts and security interests of nations and powers that are much stronger than they are. The Revolutionary Guards, at the forefront of these developments, systematically and determinedly exploit globalization processes to expand its store of operational capabilities in the asymmetrical conflict against the West and its allies in the Middle East. An example is the Revolutionary Guards' large investment in developing advanced cyberwar capabilities that exploit global information and communications networks to damage the economic and strategic front of powers like the United States.⁵⁰ Similar to cyberwar, involvement in the international drug market is also a tool in the asymmetrical battle the Revolutionary Guards are fighting against the West. The organization uses globalization processes, such as the blurring of international borders, the development of global transportation and communications systems, and the growth of international crime syndicates to turn the international drug market into a platform for damaging the strategic interests of the West and its allies.

For Iran's enemies, the connection between a sophisticated and determined global organization like the Revolutionary Guards and the operational capabilities and vast capital represented by the international drug market is rife with security and strategic threats. First, the Revolutionary Guards' involvement in the international drug trade and their deepening relationship with organized crime and drug cartels have improved the organization's operational capabilities, making it more effective at threatening Western interests in many arenas and perpetrating terrorist attacks throughout the world. Second, the Revolutionary Guards'

drug activity could undermine the internal stability of pro-Western regimes in strategic nations, as is happening in Azerbaijan. Third, the financial gain from the drug trade is helping to counter the effectiveness of the international sanctions against the Revolutionary Guards, strengthening its ability to continue to engage in global terrorism.⁵¹

Still, the Revolutionary Guards' involvement in the international drug trade provides an opportunity to incriminate the organization in illegal activity. While the organization's core activities are subjected to political interpretation and its links to terrorism and cyber attacks leave room for deniability, their involvement in the drug trade is one activity whose traces are harder to hide. This involvement also forces the Revolutionary Guards to forge closer working relationships with criminal organizations that, unlike ideologically motivated terrorists, would not hesitate to sell out their Iranian partners in exchange for lighter sentences and monetary rewards. In addition, the drug trade leaves money tracks that can be followed and used to incriminate the organization. Exposing the links between the Revolutionary Guards and the international drug trade may serve as an effective tool in legal steps and sanctions against Iran and the organization.

All members of the international community are obligated to enforce laws and punish individuals, organizations, and states that take part in the international trade of banned substances and in laundering drug proceeds. ⁵² Given this, exposing the evidence of the Revolutionary Guards' involvement in the international drug trade would allow the international community to define the organization as one that operate in violation to international law, thereby legally obligating all members of the international community (including Iran itself) to impose sanctions that would limit its activity (apprehension of its members, confiscation of its assets, extradition of wanted individuals, seizures of ships and planes, limits on movement, etc.). ⁵³ This could bypass some of the political and legal obstacles standing in the way of further strengthening the sanctions currently in place against Iran.

Beyond the legal aspect, emphasizing the connections between the Revolutionary Guards and the Iranian regime on the one hand, and the trade in dangerous substances, such as heroin and cocaine on the other, could represent a serious blow to the moral stance to which the Islamic Republic lays claim. Drugs seriously damage the social fabric of many nations throughout the world, including pro-Iranian countries like Russia

and China. Exposing the involvement of the Revolutionary Guards in the international distribution of dangerous drugs to international public opinion could delegitimize the Iranian regime and create public pressure against cooperating with it and supporting it. In addition, Iranian society itself has a very severe problem with heroin addiction, which has destroyed many Iranian families. Stressing the ties between the regime and the drug market could damage the regime's religious and moral authority and even undermine its credibility in the conservative Islamic circles that have traditionally been its powerbase.

In light of all of the above, a concerted effort on the part of the United States, Israel, and other countries to direct intelligence and operational resources into investigating and exposing the ties between the Revolutionary Guards and the international drug trade could result in the creation of legal and political platforms for tightening the sanctions against the organization and furthering the international isolation of the Islamic Republic.

Clearly, the Revolutionary Guards are significantly involved in the international drug trade, both directly and through proxies. This involvement provides the organization with access to sources of financing that bypass international sanctions, as well as to sophisticated operational platforms, that support its subversive efforts aimed at the West. For Iran's enemies, including Israel, the link between a global, sophisticated, and determined organization as the Revolutionary Guards and the world of organized crime is a phenomenon that is, in the absence of appropriate attention and response, liable to have significant strategic ramifications.

Notes

- James R. Clapper, Worldwide Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community (Washington, DC: Office of the Director of National Intelligence, 2013), http://www.dni.gov/files/documents/Intelligence%20 Reports/2013%20ATA%20SFR%20for%20SSCI%2012%20Mar%202013. pdf.
- 2 In previous reports, organized crime appeared only as a subset within the broader category of economic threats.
- 3 Louise I. Shelley, John T. Picare et al., *Methods and Motives: Exploring Links between Transnational Organized Crime & International Terrorism*, 2005.
- 4 Tamara Makarenko, "The Crime–Terror Continuum: Tracing the Interplay between Transnational Organised Crime and Terrorism," *Global Crime* 6, no. 1 (February 2004): 128-29.

- 5 Tactics such as relying on safe havens and diaspora communities, using intelligence and counter-intelligence systems, using forged documents and cross-border smuggling schemes, etc.
- 6 Thomas M. Sanderson, "Transnational Terror and Organized Crime: Blurring the Lines," *SAIS Review* (Winter–Spring 2004).
- 7 Tamara Makarenko, "Terrorist Use of Organized Crime: Operational Tool or Exacerbating the Threat?" in *Defining and Defying Organized Crime: Discourse,* Perceptions, and Reality, ed. Felia Allum (London: Routledge, 2009).
- 8 Sanderson, "Transnational Terror and Organized Crime: Blurring the Lines," p. 52.
- 9 The Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia
- 10 Michael Jacobson and Matthew Levitt, "Tracking Narco-Terrorist Networks: The Money Trail," The Fletcher Forum of World Affairs 34, no. 1 (2010): 118-19, http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/uploads/Documents/ opeds/4bbcba42e5c8a.pdf. See also Derek S. Maltz, Narcoterrorism and the Long Reach of US Law Enforcement, testimony in US Congress, House Committee on Foreign Affairs, Subcommittee on Terrorism, Nonproliferation and Trade, November 17, 2011.
- 11 The most recent report by UNODC, published in 2012, estimates that between 150 million and 300 million people in the 15-64 age bracket around the world (i.e., 3.4-6.6 percent of the global population in that age bracket) have used illegal psychoactive drugs at least once. Of these, between 15.5 million and 38.6 million are addicts who use drugs on a regular basis. UNODC, World Drug Report 2012, 2012, p. 7.
- 12 Matthew Levitt, *Hizbullah Narco-Terrorism: A Growing Cross-Border Threat*, IHS Defense Risk and Security Consulting, September 2012, p. 34.
- 13 James A. Piazza, "The Opium Trade and Patterns of Terrorism in the Provinces of Afghanistan: An Empirical Analysis," *Terrorism and Political Violence* 24, no. 2 (2012): 216.
- 14 Tamara Makarenko, "Europe's Crime-Terror Nexus: Links between Terrorist and Organised Crime Groups in the European Union," European Parliament's Committee on Civil Liberties Justice and Home Affairs, 2012.
- 15 Frederic Wehrey, Jerrold D. Green et al., "The Rise of the Pasdaran: Assessing the Domestic Roles of Iran's Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corp," RAND, 2009, p. xi.
- 16 Ali Alfoneh, "How Intertwined are the Revolutionary Guards in Iran's Economy?" *American Enterprise Institute*, October 22, 2007.
- 17 "The Quds Force: The Revolutionary Guards Elite Unit Spearheads Iranian Terrorism," *The Meir Amit Intelligence and Terrorism Information Center-Israeli Intelligence and Heritage Commemoration Center* (2012), pp. 5-6.
- 18 Ibid, pp. 8-9.
- 19 United States Department of State, *Country Reports on Terrorism* 2012, May 2013, http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/210204.pdf.
- 20 Alfoneh, How Intertwined are the Revolutionary Guards in Iran's Economy?

- 21 Bill Samii, "Iran: Domestic Drug Abuse, Smuggling on the Rise," *Radio Free Europe-Radio Liberty*, July 3, 2013, http://www.rferl.org/content/article/1063489.html.
- 22 UNODC, World Drug Report 2011, 2011, http://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/WDR2011/StatAnnex-consumption.pdf.
- 23 In 2010, Iranian authorities caught 33 percent of all heroin intercepted that year. UNODC, 2011, p. 29.
- 24 John Calabrese, "Iran's War on Drugs Holding the Line?" *Middle East Institute*, 2007.
- 25 Wehrey, Green et al., "The Rise of the Pasdaran: Assessing the Domestic Roles of Iran's Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corp," p. 65.
- 26 Piazza, "The Opium Trade and Patterns of Terrorism in the Provinces of Afghanistan: An Empirical Analysis," p. 217.
- 27 David Cohen, "Iranian Drug Ring Funding Terror?" *Ynet*, November 18, 2011, http://www.ynetnews.com/articles/0,7340,L-4149990,00.html.
- 28 Jonathan Spyer, "Inside Iran: War by Other Means," The Global Research in International Affairs Center (*GLORIA*), July 13, 2012.
- 29 UNODC, World Drug Report 2010, 2010 pp. 54-55, http://www.unodc.org/documents/wdr/WDR_2010/World_Drug_Report_2010_lo-res.pdf.
- 30 Joby Warrick, "In Iran, Drug Trafficking Soars as Sanctions Take Bigger Bite," *The Washington Post*, November 1, 2012, http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2012-11-01/world/35504357_1_global-drug-drug-dealers-drug-trade.
- 31 In March 2012, the American Treasury Department declared Brig. Gen. Gholamreza Baghbani, the commanding offer of the al-Quds Forces in the city of Zahedan on the Iranian-Afghani border, to be a kingpin of heroin exports to the West. Similar accusation were also leveled against Brig. Gen. Abdullah Araqi, the deputy commander of the Revolutionary Guards' ground forces and the former commander of Tehran Province, who was suspected of maintaining contact with Albanian, Bulgarian and Romanian crime organizations involved in transporting Afghani heroin to the West. US Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Designates Iranian Quds Force General Overseeing Afghan Heroin Trafficking Through Iran," March 7, 2012, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg1444. aspx; Hugh Tomlinson, "Iran's Elite Guard Runs Global Crime Network Pushing Heroin to West," The Times, November 17, 2011.
- 32 Tomlinson, "Iran's Elite Guard Runs Global Crime Network Pushing Heroin to West."
- 33 "Tehran-Baku Tensions Heat Up," *Aftenposten*, October 15, 2009, http://www.aftenposten.no/spesial/wikileaksdokumenter/article3999424.ece.
- 34 Tomlinson, "Iran's Elite Guard Runs Global Crime Network Pushing Heroin to West."
- 35 Jaime Daremblum, "Iran and Latin America," *Hudson Institute*, 2011, http://www.hudson.org/files/publications/Iran_Latin_America_Daremblum_Jan2011.pdf; Norman A. Bailey, "Ahmadinejad's Tour of Tyrants and

- Iran's Agenda in the Western Hemisphere," *Hearing Before the House of Representatives Committee on Foreign Affairs*, February 2, 2012, http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-112hhrg72653/pdf/CHRG-112hhrg72653.pdf.
- 36 Hizbollah started operating in Latin America in its early years, in the mid-1980s, when its operatives penetrated the Lebanese and Shiite communities in the border triangle where Argentina, Brazil, and Paraguay meet (an area that, even now, is considered to be a type of a Wild West, where government influence is relatively weak). Over the years, Hizbollah agents built extensive infrastructures in Central and South America for training operatives, laundering money, and carrying out acts of terrorism. Western espionage agencies have concluded that in the last decade, some 450 Hizbollah agents have been active in Latin America, managing a widespread network of terrorist and criminal cells. John Rollins & Liana Sun Wyler, "Terrorism and Transnational Crime: Foreign Policy Issues for Congress," Congressional Research Service, October 19, 2012, pp. 19-20.
- 37 US House of Representatives, *House Resolution* 429, October 11, 2011, http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/BILLS-112hres429ih/pdf/BILLS-112hres429ih.pdf; US 112th Congress, "Countering Iran in the Western Hemisphere Act of 2012," December 28, 2012, http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/PLAW-112publ220/pdf/PLAW-112publ220.pdf; Roger F. Noriega & José R. Cárdenas, "The Mounting Hezbollah Threat in Latin America," *American Enterprise Institute*, October 6, 2011, http://www.aei.org/article/foreign-and-defense-policy/regional/latin-america/the-mounting-hezbollah-threat-in-latin-america.
- 38 Gilad Natan, *Drug Smuggling and Interdiction: The Knesset Information and Research Center*, 2010, http://www.knesset.gov.il/mmm/data/pdf/m02424.pdf.
- 39 Levitt, Hizbullah Narco-Terrorism.
- 40 Roger F. Noriega, "Hezbollah's Strategic Shift: A Global Terrorist Threat," Hearing Before the House of Representatives Committee on Foreign Affairs, March 20, 2012, pp. 3-4, http://www.aei.org/files/2013/03/20/-hezbollahs-strategic-shift-a-global-terrorist-threat_134945797264.pdf; US Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Targets Major Money Laundering Network Linked to Drug Trafficker Ayman Joumaa and a Key Hizballah Supporter in South America," June 27, 2012, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/tg1624.aspx.
- 41 Bailey, "Ahmadinejad's Tour of Tyrants and Iran's Agenda in the Western Hemisphere," p. 25.
- 42 Frank J. Cilluffo & Joseph R. Clark, "Thinking About Strategic Hybrid Threats in Theory and in Practice," *Prism* 4, no. 1 (2012), pp. 52-54, http://www.ndu.edu/press/lib/pdf/prism4-1/prism46-63_cilluffo-clark.pdf.
- 43 "Hezbollah Uses Mexican Drug Routes into US," *The Washington Times*, March 27, 2009, http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2009/mar/27/hezbollah-uses-mexican-drug-routes-into-us/print; Noriega & Cárdenas, 2011; Levitt, *Hizbullah Narco Terrorism*, p. 41; CIA, "Expanding Links

- between Alien Smugglers and Extremist: Threats to the United State," p. 2, http://www.documentcloud.org/documents/369169-2001-07-06-expanding-links-between-alien.html.
- 44 One of the largest and strongest drug cartels in Mexico, Los Zetas is a violent and vicious organization established by former members of elite units of the Mexican army. The organization maintains widespread and proven links with Hizbollah.
- 45 US Department of Justice, "Man Pleads Guilty in New York to Conspiring with Iranian Military Officials to Assassinate Saudi Arabian Ambassador to the United States," October 17, 2012, http://www.fbi.gov/newyork/pressreleases/2012/man-pleads-guilty-in-new-york-to-conspiring-with-iranian-military-officials-to-assassinate-saudi-arabian-ambassador-to-the-united-states; US Department of Justice, "USA Vs. Mansour Arbabsiar & Gholam Shakuri," October 11, 2011, http://www.justice.gov/opa/documents/us-varbabsiar-shakuri-complaint.pdf.
- 46 Charlie Savage and Scott Shane, "Iranians Accused of a Plot to Kill Saudis` US Envoy," *The New York Times*, October 11, 2011, http://www.nytimes.com/2011/10/12/us/us-accuses-iranians-of-plotting-to-kill-saudi-envoy.html?ref=mansourjarbabsiar&_r=0; US Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Sanctions Five Individuals Tied to Iranian Plot to Assassinate the Saudi Arabian Ambassador to the United States," October 11, 2011, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/pages/tg1320.aspx.
- 47 US Department of Treasury, "Treasury Sanctions Five Individuals Tied to Iranian Plot to Assassinate the Saudi Arabian Ambassador to the United States," October 11, 2011, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/pages/tg1320.aspx.
- 48 James R. Clapper, *Worldwide Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community*, Office of the Director of National Intelligence, 2012, p. 5, http://www.intelligence.senate.gov/120131/clapper.pdf.
- 49 Michael A. Braun, "Iran, Hezbollah and the Threat to the Homeland," Hearing Before the House of Representatives Committee on Homeland Security, March 21, 2012, p. 2.
- 50 Gabi Siboni and Sami Kronenfeld, "Iran and Cyberspace Warfare," *Military and Strategic Affairs* 4, no. 3 (2012): http://www.inss.org.il.cdn.reblaze.com/upload/(FILE)1362314938.pdf.
- 51 Cohen, "Iranian Drug Ring Funding Terror?"
- 52 The prohibition on participating in the trade of banned substances is based on three binding treaties: The Single Convention on Narcotic Drugs (1961), The Convention on Psychotropic Substances (1971), and The United Nations Convention against Illicit Traffic in Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances (1988).
- 53 UN, The United Nations Conference for the Adoption of a Convention against Illicit Traffic in Narcotic Drugs and Psychotropic Substances, 1988, http://www.unodc.org/pdf/convention_1988_en.pdf.